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ITEM 1: WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS AND APOLOGIES

Caroline Selkirk welcomed everyone to the meeting and introduced Jane Fischer to the group.  Jane Fischer will be taking over Kerry Norval’s role in the group.  It was noted that the agenda had been revised as regional directors needed to leave early, therefore funding issues would be dealt with first.  

John White had been invited to talk about international recruitment but it was agreed with John that due to the revised agenda he would speak at a future meeting.  

Caroline Selkirk stated that the meeting would be focussing on bids and noted that she was impressed at the level of engagement by all.  

Apologies were noted from Mary Boyle.  

ITEM 2: SCOTTISH PATIENT SAFETY BID 

Iain Wallace apologised for a couple of typos which he hadn't previously noticed in the proposal document. He drew attention to Julie Adam’s appointment as National Facilitator in November 2009. He explained that support for the development of a Paediatric arm of the Scottish Patient Safety Programme was mainly focused on the first 2 years, after which costs would be restricted to a part-time project officer and running meetings (£16,000 pa). Iain felt for the gains expected the costs were relatively modest. Jim Beattie stated that from a College perspective the programme has support. 

Caroline Selkirk noted the importance of the programme, and reiterated the point that the majority of costs are non-recurring and that the £16,000 recurring cost is modest.

There was general agreement that the proposal should be supported. 

(Deirdre Evans arrives)

ITEM 3: PAN-SCOTLAND MATRIX

Caroline Selkirk drew the group’s attention to the Year 3 pan-Scotland Investment Table and asked members to consider whether the proposed investment met the criteria of sustainability and equity. 
Allergy
Lorraine Currie suggested that allergy differed from other bids in that there is a need to create standard guidelines across the country. She also noted that all three regions had invested in allergy, but that some services were better resourced than others.

Jim Beattie asked if the 0.5 consultant was still included. This was confirmed.
Annie Ingram noted that there were questions around the NoS investment, and that the consultant and nurse percentage might be slightly different.

AP: Annie Ingram to clarify the pan-Scotland bid regarding the consultant and nursing elements of allergy
Derek Lindsay asked if the clinical specialist was a recurring post. Lorraine Currie noted that the post could be a nurse or a dietician but that the appointment was unlikely to be made before July 2010.

Caroline Selkirk agreed that it is important to make appointments as quickly as possible.
Deirdre Evans stated that QIS was unable to accommodate the allergy team but offered to pursue conversations with Lothian MCN office.
The group agreed the allergy proposal.

PID/HIV

Lorraine Currie noted that Glasgow was the biggest immunology service provider and that it was envisaged to remain this way. However, the bid would still allow services to be improved in Edinburgh. Lorraine Currie suggested that the pharmacy post was an excellent one that will help everyone involved. Lorraine Currie also raised the question of nursing resources in WoS.
Annie Ingram suggested that perhaps a 0.8 nurse specialist could be provided across two Boards, but that current capacity may not allow this.
AP: Annie Ingram to clarify the pan-Scotland bid regarding nursing input for PID/HIV

Iain Wallace queried the £25,000 salary allocated to the pharmacist, and it was confirmed that this should read 0.5 WTE.

Subject to these changes the proposal was agreed.

Critical care
Sharon Adamson informed the group that the original level of the bid had been maintained. She stated that training support and equipment would be funded by Year 3 slippage. It was also noted that NoS staffing arrangements had been changed back to original proposal in line with WoS and SEAT. Sharon Adamson then underlined a major change around consultant time, stressing that there was a belief that clinical time would still be there, just not included in the bid. It was noted that some regions had originally submitted high costs and that any changes were simply a sensible re-evaluation. Finally, Sharon Adamson pointed out that equipment bids from the NoS were reduced because of money given to them for the flu pandemic. 
David Simpson asked the group to reaffirm and record that each regional bid reflected the resource that would be required to deliver a high dependency level of care in hospitals with in-patient paediatric units (ECF Level 3), accepting that this would require some time to deliver. 

Caroline Selkirk agreed with David Simpson and asked if everyone was comfortable that the bids achieved this. She then thanked the group for their excellent work on such a complex issue. 
Endocrinology
Deirdre Evans commended the current endocrinology bid, noting that a meeting the previous day had resolved any outstanding issues. The proposal was agreed.
Metabolic
Heather Knox noted that while not everything that was wanted has been funded, WoS are still particularly pleased with the inclusion of dietetics and specialist nursing.
Caroline Selkirk asked if this applied to NoS as well.

Annie Ingram replied that while they would fund a specialist nurse, it was unlikely to be a full time position and that the same applies to the psychology position. Despite the fact NoS was unable to secure all they had asked for, Annie Ingram said that she believes this will be sufficient to meet requirements.

AP: Annie Ingram to clarify the psychology and specialist nurse time for metabolic bid

Caroline Selkirk agreed, and noted that at the final meeting in March they would have a re-presentation of this paper.
AP: Re-present the pan-Scotland paper on 10 March

Heather noted that there has been a lot of debate in the group about whether both dieticians and specialist nurses are needed.

Jim Beattie noted there was concern over the SEAT bid and where the dietician funding will be.

Jacqui Simpson stated that SEAT had previously funded a specialist in metabolic and that now dietetic support was being prioritised.
Annie Ingram noted that there had been concern previously regarding a lack of dietetic support. 

Deirdre Evans asked whether SEAT was willing to fund one biochemist. Jacqui Simpson noted that they had funded a consultant, but not a biochemist. Mike Bisset noted that an experienced biochemist is due to retire and that this may create a problem. Heather Knox enquired as to whether SEAT can find funding for a biochemist. Caroline Selkirk suggested that a resolution be found outside this meeting.

AP: Heather Knox to clarify biochemist investment for metabolic with Jacqui Simpson
Nephrology
Heather Knox noted that the proposed investment was largely as requested by the pan-Scotland group.
AP: Heather Knox to confirm with David Hughes that he is happy with the Nephrology investment in NoS.   
Annie Ingram noted that the pan-Scotland group proposed two 2.5 clinical nurses but NoS can probably fund 2.0. Annie Ingram also noted that they could probably fund 3.0 of the requested 3.5 PAs.
AP: Annie Ingram to clarify the NoS nephrology bid
Derek Lindsay asked whether the ‘data transfer’ (£85k) was non-recurring and the  £27,000 data clerk recurring. Heather Knox confirmed this, and explained that although the allocation sits in WoS the service will be pan-Scotland.

Rheumatology
Deirdre Evans asked for clarification around the NoS bid. She wondered in particular how the 0.5 consultant - a paediatrician with special interest and a large portion of the bid – was going to be provided.
Ken Mitchell responded that they planned to free up some of an existing paediatrician’s time but that they were limited by practical constraints, noting that there was no paediatrician with special interest in rheumatology and that this particular paediatrician was involved with child protection.

Annie Ingram noted that if 0.5 was not possible then they would be able to commit to 0.3. Annie Ingram stated that part of the challenge is what happens if someone leaves their post as this would create a problem across the service. Finally, she stressed the need to keep the service sustainable and deliverable.

Caroline Selkirk agreed, noting that this applied to all pan- Scotland services.
AP: Annie Ingram to clarify the NoS rheumatology bid
Caroline Selkirk summed up the discussion, noting that in terms of the NoS rheumatology bid a 0.3 consultant would replace the 0.5 consultant bid, a 0.3 specialist nurse would replace the 0.5 specialist nurse bid, and the administrator would remain at 0.5.

Deirdre Evans asked her colleagues from WoS to clarify their rheumatology bid

Heather Knox responded that Yorkhill had confirmed that only 0.5 funding is required for the consultant post.

AP: Heather Knox to confirm WoS OT and consultant provision in rheumatology bid.  
CF/CR/LTV 
Caroline Selkirk noted that this had received significant investment in previous years. 

Annie Ingram noted that they were still trying to quantify the benefits from previous investment and were reluctant to invest more money until they could see the dividends. Annie Ingram suggested that the physio investment was high and proposed two 0.5 band 7 physios. 

AP: Annie Ingram to clarify the NoS CF bid
John Wilson responded that SEAT were happy with their bid, noting that SEAT had invested generously in the first two years.

Heather Knox noted that WoS was happy with their bid.

Annie Ingram said NoS should be able to provide a detailed breakdown of pan-Scotland commitments by 1 Feb.
Caroline Selkirk reminded each area that they must include details of investment, the benefit for children and the sustainability of the service for audit purposes and for the newsletter. Caroline Selkirk added that this information would also be very useful in terms of conveying to the Cabinet Secretary what the group had achieved.

ITEM 4: REGIONAL PROPOSAL UPDATES
Caroline Selkirk invited Regional Directors to provide an update of where they were in the process. 

Heather Knox informed the group that there were three outstanding areas that needed to be clarified – rheumatology, Argyll and Bute and cancer. Heather Knox stated that it had been agreed that for Argyll and Bute £67,000 would be spent locally on physicians and dietetics. It was also decided that 30% of their £150,000 would go to Yorkhill. It was still to be agreed how the remaining £38,000 would be spent , but there was a possibility it would be used to create local networks of support. Heather Knox also noted that the wording around the Argyll and Bute bid needed to be altered to reflect this.

AP: Annie Ingram and Heather Knox to agree wording for Argyll & Bute allocation, to include in respective proposals
Annie Ingram noted that they needed to demonstrate that there is a benefit to Argyll and Bute children. Annie Ingram noted that they were looking at holding a clinic once a year in Shetland so that the children living there did not always have to travel to the mainland for specialist services. Annie Ingram suggested that a similar thing for Argyll and Bute could be beneficial.
Derek Lindsay asked about funding for Argyll and Bute in years 1 and 2, noting that £150,000 was mentioned in the year 3 bid but that the recurring commitment of £150k was also needed.  Annie confirmed that this should be in the West’s allocation.
Derek Lindsay asked in terms of funding flows is it possible for it to flow two ways.

Annie Ingram responded, suggesting that £45,000 was definitely going to Yorkhill and that £35,000 was probably going to WoS.
AP: Annie Ingram and Heather Knox to clarify WoS and NoS funding arrangement for Argyll and Bute and confirm with Derek Lindsay.

Heather Knox caveated the West’s figures with the outcome of the cancer spending agreement.
John Wilson noted that they had not yet had a chance to reconcile with Derek’s spreadsheet, but that apart from cancer everything was as they thought it should be.
Ken Mitchell noted that the North bid had not fundamentally changed but that the Argyll and Bute discussion would need to be had.

Annie Ingram stated that she did not believe it to be as under-spent as the previous bid. She noted that Ken Mitchell has been doing a lot of negotiating with colleagues on the islands who are keen to see how their patients will get added benefits.
AP: Regional Planning Directors/pan-Scotland leads to agree the ‘press statement’ for each pan-Scotland specialty.
ITEM 5: CANCER FUNDING

Caroline Selkirk acknowledged it to be a complicated issue, and stated that the government would be looking to the group for a solution. Caroline Selkirk then asked John Froggatt for an explanation of the government’s policy position.

John reiterated that Edinburgh and Glasgow were to provide level 4 services, whilst Aberdeen would provide level 3 services. He added that none would be downgraded and all would receive investment to increase sustainability. The government hoped for the ‘best possible care as locally as possible.’ John Froggatt stated that his preference would be that the group come to an agreement on the appropriate funding and method of allocation and put it forward to the government, noting that the group was not far from an agreement.
Annie Ingram suggested that, in setting up the MSN for children’s cancer, lessons should be learnt from the process to establish the neurosurgery Managed Service Network. This is an approach that has the support of the chief executives. She reported that in principle the approach also had the support of the clinicians. She noted that a multidisciplinary approach was key, adding that the MSN Project Board should be supported by real-time MDTs and an operational management Board.  CATSCAN, the current MCN, should evolve into a clinical governance and quality group.. Annie Ingram suggested that an impartial Chief Executive was required to chair the project board, who has credibility with clinicians and Chief Executives. 

Annie Ingram outlined the late effects proposal. A number of children who have survived cancer develop illnesses in later life related to the treatment they received. She suggested that Scotland needs to be better at follow-up and that part of the solution might be a ‘passport’ which would carry all information on the treatment. Annie Ingram acknowledged that this would require an IT system to support it and a lot of follow-up work from specialist nurses. She noted that a similar approach was working well in New Zealand, and that whilst buying the system directly from them had been suggested, it was more appropriate to specify the requirements of such a system and procure accordingly. She noted that the final procurement decision would be for the MSN. 
In terms of palliative care she reminded the group that it was, by nature, a local investment but that there would continue to be a requirement for national leadership. She noted that recurring costs would be required and that a minimum of two PA consultant sessions would be required, but that the exact requirements would be identified during the current fixed term appointment.. 
In terms of teenagers and transition a lot of work has been done through CATSCAN. A clinical lead is proposed and this may be a recurring cost, although as time progresses MSN may wish to use the money in a different way. 
Turning to administrative support for clinical trials, she reported that at a UK level there have been changes to bodies that facilitated clinical trials, including the funding of support costs. Scotland will only receive half funding next year before funding stops altogether. Annie Ingram pointed out that although they had tried to gain funds from CSO and this was unsuccessful the work still needed to be funded and therefore a bid for these costs had been included in the proposed bid. 
Annie Ingram next pointed out that she had not included costs for MSN or chemocare since different areas of Scotland were at different stages. It was noted that the investment in CATSCAN and BMT also need to be captured. 
Annie Ingram next moved on to the requirement to fund  Edinburgh to achieve level 4 cancer status, noting that an investment of £277,000 had been identified as required. This would pay for 1.0 wte haematologist, 0.5 wte radiotherapist/ oncologist, 1.0 wte psychologist and 1.0 wte research nurse. She noted that for the oncologist post at least 0.3 was required but that at least a half-time post would be required to attract someone to this post.. In terms of the North bid, NHS Highland and NHS Tayside have only submitted modest proposals, with a more substantial bid from NHS Grampian. This aspect of the bid required to be agreed and was dependent on the bids from other regions.  She stressed the importance of linking all the centres together, but without downgrading any. It was also noted that the current haematologist within NHS Grampian was funded from laboratory services rather than children’s services and replacement may not be within the gift of the paediatric services. The bid proposed  training someone for a post, thereby allowing the service to remain sustainable. Finally, Annie Ingram noted that while there was still work to do on the NoS bid, she was satisfied that their bid would put them in a good position.
Heather Knox questioned the funding for a psychologist in Edinburgh but otherwise she could see no issues.

Helen Byrne queried Annie Ingram’s reference to MSN costs and suggested that an allocation should be identified. Annie replied that salary costs were included as recurring and that the final funding would require to be agreed with the MSN Board.

Caroline Selkirk asked the group if, apart from the psychology bid, Annie Ingram’s suggestions had their support. Iain Wallace suggested putting in a cost for MSN. Heather Knox noted that the cost would probably be a project manager salary. Annie Ingram suggested that it would be an 8B post, and that in future it would be part of MSN funding.


Caroline turned the conversation back to the psychology bid, noting that there were two arguments: a) that as other regions have funded psychology posts SEAT should fund the cancer post and b) that as a psychologist is a requirement of a level 4 cancer centre this cost should be borne by the group as a whole.
Heather Knox suggested that if SEAT was picking up the costs then she would be content, but that as things stand other regions were being asked to pay a share of those costs.

Fiona Mitchell stressed that the psychology position was undoubtedly a level 4 position.

Caroline Selkirk noted that where the level 4 funding was going to come from needed to be decided. She asked for SEAT’s views, and for counterviews.

John Wilson explained that SEAT’s understanding was that cancer funding would be top-sliced.
Heather Knox said that the other two regions did not share this understanding, and the WoS has always considered transitional funding on the understanding that the costs would eventually revert to Edinburgh. 

Caroline Selkirk stressed that the group needed to come to an agreement on the Level 4 topslice. She asked the group whether the funding should be accounted for by SEAT or by a national top-slice or whether it should be transitional funding for two years. She noted that if the group was unable to strike a deal then the Scottish Government would have to decide.

Sally Lee noted that it would be very difficult to pare back the psychology post.

Caroline Selkirk set out that if the costs were top-sliced then Glasgow would pay approx. £130,000, the other two areas would pay £60k/70k. If the costs were not top-sliced then SEAT would have to pare back their costs.
Jacqui Simpson suggested that if the costs were spread pan-Scotland then all the regions would be at risk.

Annie Ingram noted that if the group did not deliver this service it would undermine the work of the NDPIG.

Helen Byrne noted that WoS had agreed to provide transitional funding, adding that a way forward could be for WoS to contribute towards the ultimate achievement of NRAC.  Annie Ingram asked for a written explanation of this option so that they could all understand what was being proposed.

Caroline Selkirk suggested accepting the £277,000 Level 4 figure given in Annie’s paper, and to give the group a week to decide where the funding should sit. She added that if no solution was found then the Scottish Government would make the decision.

Caroline added that the £277,000 needed to be decided before the submission of final bids.

ITEM 6: YEAR 3 FUNDING

Derek Lindsay stated that in total the bids come to £19m, leaving the group £0.5m over the budget. He added that since the figures may have changed since then the amount the group is over may well be slightly lower than £0.5m. Derek explained that the paper should serve to indicate to regions whether they need to adjust their bids to come within the allocation. 
Derek noted that some of the allergy costs may need to be moved from non-recurring to recurring.  The national top slice is estimated at c. £1.7m.  
Derek Lindsay noted that the additional Argyll & Bute allocation of £150 appears in NoS but not the recurring £150k from Year 2.  Annie Ingram confirmed that this should come out of the West.
Derek Lindsay stated that the NoS bid in Step 3 does not include cancer costs (£347,765). Annie Ingram stated that it should be included. 

Derek Lindsay noted that NoS will be about £100,000 over budget but that there is some fine tuning involved around cancer and Argyll and Bute. He then suggested that the SEAT bid may require some trimming.

Jacqui Simpson requested that the wording about SEAT appointments be amended to reflect that these were at top of band rather than at a higher band.
Heather Knox noted that the WoS bid was c. £125,000 over.
AP: WoS to confirm final bid figure (currently £74k discrepancy) 

Derek Lindsay suggested that this meant that all three regions are probably £100,000 to £200,000 over budget and the split of that across the regions will depend on cancer - this continues to be a work in progress. The group’s attention was then turned to step 5. Derek Lindsay noted his paper proposed 10% from NRAC share in year 3 to fund non-recurring commitments from national organisations. He noted that there were £1.1m non-recurring requirements but that this could still change due to cancer funding figures. Annie Ingram agreed, stating that the figure may drop but would not increase.
Heather Knox stated that the 10% would pose difficulties for  WoS as they had been planning on using transitional payments.


Derek Lindsay noted that non-recurring costs for Year 3 exceed the 10% threshold.
Iain Wallace stated that some non-recurring costs go beyond 2011 and enquired how that issue would be resolved.

Derek Lindsay suggested that instead of withholding 10% the figure should be 15% this year, with the excess carried over to fund 2011/12 non-recurring costs. 

AP: Derek Lindsay to amend financial spreadsheet to show a 15% top-slice of regional allocations in Year 3 to cover non-recurring costs in Year 3 and Year 4.

AP: John Froggatt to confirm that the carry-forward of this allocation for non-recurring is acceptable

Caroline Selkirk proposed that 15% rather than 10% be applied.

Derek Lindsay agreed to amend the financial schedule accordingly.
Caroline Selkirk noted that the steps were easy to understand and that although they may change, at least the group now had an understanding of the financial parameters. She noted that they would have a confirmed figure available to them when the final bids come in in February.

There was discussion as to whether any of the national bids could be pared back but the group agreed that this was not viable.  This being the case, Derek Lindsay confirmed that the regional bids would need to be adjusted.
Annie Ingram requested exact figures of regional allocations.
John Froggatt reminded the group that health funds are still under scrutiny, including the three year budget. He suggested that this will be happening over the next three weeks and cautioned that finance colleagues may view these funds as unallocated.

Caroline Selkirk urged  the group to finalise bids to minimise any funding risk.
Caroline Selkirk reminded the group that they were £0.5m over budget and that each region needed to consider their priorities, whether that be removing one particular service, or reducing a range of services. She suggested that the group would be able to look at this in March.

Iain Wallace expressed concern that those specialties who submitted proposals earlier received more favourable allocations, with those coming to the table later at a disadvantage.
Several group members noted that if bids are pared back too much they become undeliverable. 
David Simpson responded by suggesting that the group either take very small slices off a number of things or take one larger thing out of the equation. His preference would be to take an aggressive stance in relation to one service.

Heather Knox requested, for the sake of clarity, that recurring allergy payments be separated out.

AP: Derek Lindsay to amend financial spreadsheet to reflect recurring costs for allergy
ITEM 7: Minutes and action points from previous meeting
Minutes were agreed as accurate.
ITEM 8: NDP commitments cross-check

John Froggatt confirmed that he was pursuing the Agenda for Change issue but thought that most issues had been resolved.
John  Wilson confirmed that he had met Chris Kelnar and the endocrinology bid was now complete.
Jim Beattie informed the group that the DGH core competencies group would meet for the first time on 27 January.

Hazel Archer reported that meetings with clinicians in Wick and Fort William had been held and agreement reached on technical requirements.  Equipment has been purchased and is awaiting installation by the NSH Highland technical team.  Site visits have been conducted in the Western Isles and Elgin and site visits to Oban and Orkney scheduled for February.  Initial contact has been made with clinical and technical staff in Shetland, but further work is required.
Lucy Colquhoun noted that general surgery had been singled out as a commitment and that the group needed to be sure that it was adequately resourced.

David Simpson noted that it was adequately funded.
AP: Discuss paediatric undergraduate training in general surgery education with Fiona Drimmie

ITEM 9: Next Steps

Caroline Selkirk noted that there had been a proposal about the future of NDPIG. She noted that they will still need to track progress but that they could reduce the group’s meetings to quarterly, and dispense with sub-group meetings after 31 March. She asked the group for any objections, none were raised.
ITEM 10: AOB

Caroline Selkirk noted that Kerry Norval  had left, and thanked her in absentia. 
Lucy Colquhoun confirmed that the newsletter should be issued within the next two to three weeks Caroline Selkirk noted that this would allow the group to start building up a media picture of the impact of the NDP. 
She concluded the meeting by congratulating the group for their hard work.     

